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the prayer that turns the world upside down

we still yearn for radical change, for things to be 
made right.  we rightly long to see righteousness and 
truth and justice prevail.  we are actually desperate 
for what no earthly revolution can produce.  we long 
for the kingdom of God, and for Jesus as King of Kings 
and Lord of Lords.  we are looking for a kingdom that 
will never end and a King whose rule is perfect.

this is why christians pray the Lord’s prayer.  this is 
the very prayer that Jesus taught his own disciples to 
pray.  so christians pray this prayer as a way of 
learning how to pray and what to pray – as Jesus 
teaches us to pray.

the Lord’s prayer is the prayer that turns the world 
upside down.  are you looking for revolution?  there is 
no clearer call to revolution than when we pray “Your 
kingdom come, Your will be done on earth as it is in 
heaven.”  but this is a revolution only God can 
bring ... and He will.

this short prayer turns the world upside down. 
principalities and powers hear their fall.  dictators 
are told their time is up.  might will indeed be made 
right and truth and justice will prevail.  the kingdoms 
of this world will all pass, giving way to the kingdom 
of our Lord, and of his Christ.

it all comes down to one of the shortest prayers found 
in the bible.  the Lord’s prayer takes less than 20 



seconds to read aloud, but it takes a lifetime to 
learn.  sadly, most christians rush through the prayer 
without learning it – but that is to miss the point 
completely.

Jesus did not only teach his disciples to pray – he 
commanded us to pray.

i think there is another big reason behind the fact 
that so many christians do not pray.  many christians 
simply do not know how to pray.

in the Lord’s prayer, Jesus teaches us how to pray.

we remember martin luther as the great reformer, 
nailing his famous 95 theses to the door of the castle 
church in wittenberg, germany in 1517 and leading the 
reformation of the church.  what we do not so often 
remember is that martin luther was also a man who 
regularly needed a haircut.  we should be very glad 
that he did.

luther’s barber, peter beskendorf once asked luther for 
advice on how to pray.  luther responded by writing 
instructions on prayer he called “a simple way to pray, 
for master peter the barber.”

luther pointed his barber to the Lord’s prayer, and he 
offered this incredibly helpful advice:

“so, as a diligent and good barber, you must keep your 
thoughts, senses, and eyes precisely on the hair and 
scissors or razor and not forget where you trimmed or 
shaved, for, if you want to talk a lot or become 



distracted thinking about something else, you might 
well cut someone’s nose or mouth or even his throat.”

we get luther’s point immediately.  we must learn to 
pray, and to resist distractions in prayer.  advice 
about cutting hair or shaving is easy to understand.  a 
distracted barber is a dangerous barber.  luther 
applied the lesson well: “how much more does a prayer 
need to have the undivided attention of the whole heart 
alone, if it is to be a good prayer!”

we have much to learn about prayer, and the Lord’s 
prayer is the right place to start. this is no tame 
prayer for safe times.  this is the prayer that turns 
the world upside down.

-- by dr. albert mohler, president of southern baptist 
seminary in louisville, kentucky


